DRAFT BPAC Minutes 12-5-2019
Page 6

CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC)
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 5, 2019 AT THE
CULTURAL CENTER OF CHARLOTTE COUNTY, PRESIDENTS ROOM, 2280 AARON STREET, PORT CHARLOTTE, FLORIDA
MEMBERS ATTENDING

K. Stephen Carter (Chair) Historical/Cultural 

Court Nederveld, South County Representative

Pauline Klein, Bicycle Club

David L. Allen, Mid-County Representative 

Robert Logan, Mid-County Representative

MEMBERS ABSENT

Karen Freeman, Bike Business Representative
Betty Staugler, South County Representative

Vacant, West County Representative

Vacant, West County Representative
ADVISORY AND OTHERS PRESENT

DFC David Stefanini, Charlotte County Sheriff’s Office
Deborah Chesna, FDOT
Mitchell Austin, City of Punta Gorda
David Dryer, Charlotte County Public Works  

Gene Pawlowski, Citizen

Lakshmi Gurram, MPO Principal Planner

Gene Klara, MPO Planner

1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Stephen Carter called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.  
2.  Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments on Agenda Items.
3. Chair’s Report
Stephen Carter informed members that Peter Dowling, a current West County BPAC Representative has moved to Sarasota County and his position is now vacant.  Mr. Carter noted that he had spoken to Mr. Dowling and invited him to future BPAC meetings as a citizen.  He stated that Mr. Dowling’s attendance at future meeting provide insights and understanding of the needs of the walking and bicycling community in West County.     
Mr. Carter noted that he has held discussions with the Charlotte County Administrator on placing safety stickers on all County designated vehicles. Mr. Carter is waiting for a response from County Administration and stated he will continue to pursue this issue.

Members added that other public service and County related service providers (Florida Power and Light (FPL) and Waste Management Inc. and Ambitrans Inc.), as well as ride sharing companies such as Uber and Lyft could be approached to have these stickers placed on their vehicles with members agreeing this idea be more fully pursued in 2020.          
4.  Consent Agenda:  
 Approval of Minutes:  October 17, 2019 Meeting
Chair Carter asked the Committee to review and approve the Minutes of the October 17, 2019 meeting.
A Motion was made by Robert Logan to approve the Consent Agenda. David Allen seconded the Motion, and the Motion was approved unanimously.
5. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) District One Draft Tentative Work Program FY 

    2020/2021-FY 2024/2025, for Charlotte County 
Lax Gurram noted that the MPO Board and its Committees annually review FDOT’s Draft Tentative Work Program, which includes the new fifth year (FY 2024/2025) of programming based upon State and MPO priorities.  Mr. Gurram stated that the MPO Board reviewed and adopted this Draft Tentative Work Program at their October 28, 2019 MPO Board meeting.  He also noted that the MPO’s Technical Advisory Committee and Citizens’ Advisory Committee also reviewed the Draft Tentative Work Program at their November 13, 2019 respective meetings and is an opportunity for the BPAC Committee to review and comment on the Draft Tentative Work Program.

Using the three Attachments as an aid for members to fully understand the Work Program progression, Mr. Gurram stated that on May 6, 2019, the MPO Board adopted its project priorities for this year and submitted them to FDOT for inclusion in the FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program to the extent possible. 
He noted this Draft Tentative Work Program will form the basis for the MPO’s next Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) that will be adopted and submitted to FDOT by July 15, 2020.  Lastly Mr. Gurram stated that for federal funding to flow to the State and local governments, the TIP and the Work Program must be consistent.
Court Nederveld noted that the Draft Work Program appears to be dominated by road construction and intersection improvements.  This observation led to a discussion of the changing and evolving mindset by transportation agencies (FDOT), the MPO, Charlotte County and the City of Punta Gorda over the past 10 years.  This evolution it was noted, has led to a more proactive and positive approach and conviction as it related to the planning and funding of pedestrian/bicycle related projects.  Mr. Nederveld and FDOT’s Deborah Chesna noted that this effort has been a “work in progress” with members commenting that while progress has been made, many needs remain unfunded.

Discussion continued with members and staff noting that biking is also a transportation mode and not solely a recreational endeavor. Members continued their discussion and offered their opinions noting that alternative modes of transportation (including walking, pedal biking, electric bikes, golf carts and scooters) need to be considered “acceptable” for use going forward as viable transportation modes, rather than being considered leisure and amusement activities.  
It was noted by Mr. Gurram that these changing “needs” are currently being identified and will be included and listed in the developing 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP). Mr. Gurram implored members to attend the 2045 LRTP “needs” workshops scheduled for February 25-26, 2020 and noted that these workshops will be discussed by the MPO’s Gene Klara during Staff Comments later in the meeting.              
6.  Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Adoption of Goals and Objectives and 

     Population/Employment Estimates
MPO Principal Planner Lakshmi Gurram stated that the MPO is required to update its Long-Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) at least every five years.   He noted that the Plan, now under development will have a horizon year of 2045.  The Plan he noted, is scheduled for adoption by the MPO Board at their October 5, 2020 meeting.  The Plan will then be submitted to the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA).

Mr. Gurram stated that the MPO Board at their October 28, 2019 Meeting and the MPO’s Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committee Meeting at their November 13, 2109 respective meetings reviewed the attached draft LRTP Goals and Objectives. He noted that these goals and objectives are being presented to the BPAC for their information and comment to aid in the continuing development of the “Route to 2045” (2045 Branding slogan for the 2045 LRTP).

Mr. Gurram noted the preferred methodology and approach for developing county-wide population and employment control totals for 2045 is predicated on a number of recently completed studies including the City of Punta Gorda Transportation Buildout Study (2045); the Charlotte County Western Michigan University 2040 Population Forecast; University of Florida, Bureau of Economic Research, 2045 Population Forecast and private forecast prepared by  Babcock Ranch, Sunseekers Resort, West Port development, Jones Loop Road CPA, Neslund, Harper & McNew and other active proposed developments.
Mr. Gurram noted that review and coordination are continuing with FDOT District One Regional Planning Model Staff (D1RPM) leading to preparation of the travel demand model analysis beginning in 2020. He noted that these 2045 population and employment estimates within the County will be conducted and reviewed by the LRTP subcommittee in early 2020. This allocation will be used for the initial travel demand model analysis and assessment of transportation future conditions.
Members noted that Goal 2-“Expanded Transportation Choices for Everyone” included an objective that will accommodate all users, including bicyclists and pedestrians, a topic previously discussed in Agenda Item 5.    

7.  FDOT Bicycle/Pedestrian Coordinator Report
Deborah Chesna stated that agencies submitting grant applications for FDOT’s Grant Application Process (GAP) including funding requests related to the Shared Use Non-Motorized (SUN) Trails Program should submit their application well before the December 20, 2019 deadline.      
Ms. Chesna also stated that she will be attending a meeting with staff from the Office of Greenways and Trails December 6, 2019 to present information and support concerning the possible realignment of the Charlotte County Spine Trail corridor on Burnt Store Road. This proposed re-alignment of the corridor would follow the Tamiami Trail Corridor and merge with Charlotte County Spine Trail corridor near US 41 and Burnt Store Rd. This proposed realignment would aid in the promotion of natural corridors and support the environment and link the landscapes such as parks, water features, open space, cultural features and historic sites.
8.  Charlotte County Report
David Dryer of the Charlotte County Public Works department noted maintenance issues raised by Court Nederveld and Robert Logan.  The issues center on the extensive growth of vegetation along some bike paths along Beacon Street, tree branches overhanging pathways along Burnt Store Rd. and signage missing along Westchester Blvd.  Mr. Dryer stated these locations will be inspected with maintenance performed where needed.  Mr. Nederveld complimented Public Works staff for their “Click and Fix” app (application); where citizens may send text and photos of areas in need of maintenance and repair to the Public Works Department.      
9.  City of Punta Gorda Report
Mitchell Austin stated that the construction a new pedestrian bridge on US 41 (northbound) at the North Fork of Alligator Creek is approximately 50% complete.  He noted that construction will take approximately another two months to complete and noted that motorists may experience temporary lane reductions as a result. Mr. Austin stated that there will be no construction at this site from December 24 to January 2, 2020. He also noted that this work is a part of the Florida SUN (Shared-Use Non-motorized) Trail network.

Mr. Austin stated that the Gilchrist Park (Harborwalk) has completed design changes with construction anticipated to commence in May 2020.

Mr. Austin noted that engineering design is underway for improvements to the Cooper Street-Airport Road intersection, with the design finalized by mid-2020.  

Mr. Austin noted that the Citywide Master Plan prepared by Dover-Kohl and Associates of Coral Gables, Florida was accepted by the City Council in November 2019.  Mr. Austin noted that Dover Kohl has been retained by the City to update and develop a set of land use regulations that reflect the findings of the completed Citywide Master Plan. 
10.  Sheriff’s Office Report-Public Safety 
DFC David Stefanini concurred with previous data presented by Dfc. William Miller that indicate bicyclist and pedestrians experience more vehicular incidents at gasoline filling stations and food company parking lots (large commercial parking lots) than other retail businesses. 
DFC Stefanini also stated that his office continues to receive complaints by citizens who observe bicycle riders who do not stop at traffic signals or stop signs.    

Court Nederveld offered some perspective on this issue, noting that as an avid transportation and recreational rider many riders “roll” through stop signs and signals if no vehicles are present at the intersection.  He noted that a few states (Idaho, Utah) allow bikes to “roll” through an intersection   through stop signs if no other vehicles are approaching the intersection. Otherwise, they would have to stop.  Mr. Nederveld noted that these laws may have merit in Florida as few if any cyclists would challenge a 1.5 ton vehicle by not stopping when a motor vehicle is present at an intersection.
The discussion then moved to a discussion of what changes the State of Florida may need to consider as biking becomes more popular as a mode of transportation.  Suggestions included requiring that  monetary insurance coverage motorists “carry” be increased to provide improved medical and hospital benefits or riders injured by motor vehicles, increased enforcement (including High Visibility Enforcement) and fines where vehicle and pedestrian/bicycle accidents occur and improved methods to  reduce operation of unregistered and uninsured vehicles by drivers and those whose drivers license has been suspended.  DFC Stefanini noted that these proposed driver and vehicle enforcement suggestions would require State Legislative and Executive approval and action.      
11.  Citizen Comments
There were no Citizen Comments
12. Staff Comments
Gene Klara informed members that Workshops to identify transportation “needs” in support of the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) have been scheduled.  Mr. Klara noted that the Workshops will be held on February 25 and 26, 2020 and include venues in the West, South and Mid sections of the County.  Mr. Klara stated all advisory and BPAC members will soon receive an e-mail with detailed Workshop information as well as a link to the 2045 LRTP Public Participation survey.  Mr. Klara asked all in attendance to complete the survey as the responses greatly aid the MPO in determining future project priorities, Work Plans and helps frame goals and needs.

On behalf of the MPO staff, Mr. Klara wished all attendees a safe, fulfilling and meaningful holiday season and he thanked members for their attendance, ideas, viewpoints and thoughts throughout 2019 and stated the MPO staff looked forward to effective and progressive BPAC meetings and input throughout 2020.  
 13.  Member Comments
Court Nederveld suggested that the BPAC consider contacting our representatives to the Florida Legislature to support and offer bills related to driver, vehicular insurance and bicycle-pedestrian funding issues discussed during the meeting.

Bob Logan presented 2 photos of a recently installed sidewalk along Pelham Blvd. in Port Charlotte noting that the sidewalk surface was in places up to 9” (inches) higher than the ground surface where the sidewalk was constructed. This surface elevation difference he noted could result in pedestrian, bicycle and wheelchair injuries.   
14.  Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by Chair Carter at 4:17 p.m.

(Next Meeting Thursday, June 11, 2020)
